MINUTES

Baltonsborough Parish Council Meeting 
 11 January 2007
At 7.30pm in the Village Hall
Item One

Attendance and Apologies
1.
Attendance.

Shirley Slade
Chairman
Kevin Sherrard
Vice Chairman [until 8.40pm]

Christine Fox






Jackie Buckle


Bill Leung

Martyn Underdown
Clerk


PCSO and one member of the public.

2.
Apologies.

Ian Flack
Item Two

Minutes of the Meeting [7 Dec 06]
3.
At Paragraph 30, after “Hastoe’s direct” add “Vaughan Lake – 01305 250103”.  Thence the minutes were agreed as correct and signed by the chairman.
4.
The meeting was adjourned for the next item.
Item Three

Contributions and Questions from the Public
5.
The PCSO Rob Nell briefed on recent activities in the Baltonsborough area.  Only 2 significant incidents were reported in the last 6 weeks, namely theft of a trailer and logs and an attack by one dog on another.  Speed Watch activity had almost ceased due to lack of volunteers coming forward.  A fresh attempt at recruiting would be carried out at the next Neighbourhood Watch meeting.
6.
The meeting was re-convened.
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Item Four

Actions Arising from Minutes [7 Dec 06]
7.
2/9/04.1 – C. Fox.  Letter in Support of New Speed Limits.  New speed limit signs have been installed but, if the work is complete, then Burnett’s Lane has been overlooked.  Since this was included in the agreement at meetings between Shirley Slade, Christine Fox and Jeff Bunting, and a confirmatory letter to that effect still had not been received, the Clerk was asked to seek an explanation.
Action 2/9/04.1 – Clerk.  Investigate Work on New Speed Limit Signs.
8.
4/5/06.4 – C. Fox.  To Monitor Painting of Road Markings in Church Walk.  No progress.  The Chairman agreed to follow up this item.
Action 4/5/06.4 – Chairman.  To Monitor Painting of Road Markings in Church Walk.  
9.
3/8/06.8 – Clerk/Chairman.  To Progress New Dog Waste and Litter Bins.  Awaiting purchase of posts and installation.
Action 3/8/06.8 – Clerk.  To Progress New Dog Waste and Litter Bins.  
10.
12/10/06.6 – Clerk.  Investigate Sign for St. Dunstan’s Park.  Two new signs have been installed.








Action Complete.
11.
3/11/06.4 – Clerk.  To Obtain Grass Cutting Quote.  A letter was sent on 15 December.  There has been no reply as yet.

Action 3/11/06.4 – Clerk.  To Obtain Grass Cutting Quote.  
12.
7/12/06.1 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.  Done.








Action Complete.
13.
7/12/06.2 – Chairman.
  To Draft a Reply to the Consultation Paper.  The draft has been received and the Clerk will forward the letter to MDC.
Action 7/12/06.2 – Clerk.   To Forward Reply to the Consultation Paper.  
14.
7/12/06.3 – Clerk.  To Write to Highways Agency re Verges and 7/12/06.5 – Clerk.  
To Write to SCC re Gritting.  A letter was sent to the Somerset Highways office in Glastonbury.  The reply on 29 Dec repeated previous statements on policy and regretted that the parish council was unhappy with the arrangements.  The essence of the reply and the feeling of many councillors was that Baltonsborough, like many rural areas, does not figure in the County or District plans for expenditure on services that do not affect sufficient voters.  This remains unsatisfactory and a copy of the reply has been sent to the Ward Councillor [County and District] for information and/or comment.








Actions Complete.
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Item Four[contd]

Actions Arising from Minutes [7 Dec 06]

15.
7/12/06.4 – Clerk.  Update on Recruitment for May Election.  The SALC Office was consulted on ways and means and it transpires that Peter Lacey will be touring the County giving talks to collections of villages/villagers in the New Year.  On your behalf the Clerk volunteered our village as a venue.  After consideration SALC has suggested Baltonsborough for a venue on either 19/20/21/22 March.  The Committee Room is considered to be big enough and the meeting is expected to take no longer than 1 hour. It was pointed out that having a meeting here means less travelling for councillors and villagers who may wish to attend but note that this is about the time that a Parish Meeting should be held.

16.
Councillors considered this proposal and agreed that the sensible course would be to combine the SALC briefing and the Parish Meeting on the same evening.  The 22 March was suggested.  The Clerk was asked to continue discussions with SALC along these lines and advise the outcome at the next meeting.
Action 7/12/06.4 – Clerk.  Continue Preparation for May 2007 Election.
17.
It was also agreed that the next meeting should confirm the agenda for the Annual Parish Meeting.
Action 11/1/07.1 – All Councillors.  Consider Agenda Items for Annual Parish Meeting.
18.
7/12/06.6 – Clerk.  To Inform PCC of Grant for Next Year.  Done.









Action Complete.
Item Five

Planning Matters 

19.
076062/005 – Spatchbrook.  This application was an amendment to an earlier application and only involved minor alterations which in turn altered the flood defences.  There were no objections and the Clerk was asked to inform MDC of their decision.
Action 11/1/07.2 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
Item Six

Financial Items

20.
Playpark Reconciliation Statement.  The Clerk briefed Councillors on the reconciliation statement for the Playpark.  He explained that the playpark monies were ring-fenced in an interest earning account.  All monies in, including any agreed at the annual budget discussions, would go first into the current account and any bills would be first paid from the current account.  But, periodically, a reconciliation transfer would ensure the correct ring-fencing of resources for the playpark.  The first was in May 2006 immediately after purchase of the site.  This was the second, following the update of equipment this autumn.
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21.
Insurance Extensions.  Allianz Cornhill has confirmed that the extensions of cover have now been included in our policy and the new premium paid to provide cover to the end of this year’s cover – June 07.

22.
Cheques for Signature.
Clerk’s Salary for Oct to Dec 06 - £655.02.  Agreed.
Clerk’s Expenses - £20.07.  Agreed.
Footpath Clearance Operator’s Salary for Oct to Dec 06 - £96.30.  Agreed.  Although this is as per contract the Clerk confirmed that there was no need for the fourth quarter payment as the specified work was complete.
Rent for Committee Room for Dec and Jan - £20.00.  Agreed.
West Mendip Opportunity Group [S137] - £50.00.  Agreed as at last meeting.

Quadron for Grass Cutting in 2006 - £470.00.  Agreed.
Item Seven

County Council Report
23.
None this meeting.
Item Eight

District Council Report
24.
None this meeting.
Item Nine

Village Hall and Playing Field Trust
25.
Jackie Buckle confirmed that a commercial dishwasher has been ordered for the kitchen.  The OAP’s Xmas Lunch was declared a success albeit that numbers were slightly down.  Next year’s event has been scheduled earlier on 2 Dec 07 to avoid the congestion around the Christmas week.  The Moviola screening for February will be Wha Wha on 25 Feb 07.
Item Ten

Website
26.
Bill Leung reported that the new updated website would be ready next month and that the booking fees and the booking form for the Village Hall were required.  Jackie Buckle agreed to forward these in soft copy!  The site has been used by a parishioner enquiring of planning information so use is being made in many different ways.
Item Eleven

Playpark
27.
A working party will be required soon to clear the ditch of blockages and it was still too wet to carry out maintenance at the climbing frame area.
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Item Twelve
Items at Chairman’s Discretion
28.
The Chairman confirmed that Mr. Lake [of Hastoe’s Housing Assn.] is undertaking a feasibility study into the suitability for a small development of affordable housing on a site in Martin Street.  A further advertisement will be inserted in the Parish News seeking information on any other suitable sites for consideration.
29.
The loose post at the kissing gate in Church Road has been reported to the landowner.
30.
Councillors agreed to the Chairman’s suggestion that a suitable notice was required for the playpark identifying ownership and contact details for defects.  The Clerk was asked to seek advice from SALC and recommend further action.

Action 11/1/07.3 – Clerk.  Investigate Notice for Playpark.
31.
The Chairman had attended the recent Community Meeting for the proposed Baltonsborough Festival in 2008.  A constitution was being drawn up and the PC was asked to support the activity.  The Clerk was asked to inform the group that an opportunity existed to place this item on the agenda for the Annual Parish Meeting on 22 March 2007 and, despite planned elections in May, any new PC could be expected to offer support in principle.
Action 11/1/07.4 – Clerk.  To Inform Community Group of PC Activities.
Item Thirteen
Items from Councillors
32.
Kevin Sherrard noted that Kennard Drove between Cinnamon Lane and Coxbridge has been signed as “Unfit for Motor Vehicles”.  He enquired why this should be, why it is not maintained for motor vehicle use and why no consultation has occurred on the matter.  The Clerk was asked to investigate.
Action 11/1/07.5 – Clerk.  To Investigate the Reason for the New Sign on the Road.
33.
He also briefed on Post Office closure actions indicating that one criterion was that people in rural communities should be within 3 miles of a post office.  Therefore within the post code areas of the proposals he deduced that there could be problems for either Baltonsborough or Butleigh.  No consultation documentation has been received by parish councils.
34.
Christine Fox reminded councillors that she had discussed collapsed drains at Gilbert’s Corner [May 06] and in Muchelney Lane [Nov 06].  Despite the Highways Agency agreeing that these were serious problems, nothing has happened.  The Clerk was asked to follow up these problems.
Action 11/1/07.6 – Clerk.  To Investigate Actions on Collapsed Drains.
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35.
Jackie Buckle highlighted the disruptions to bus services caused by closures of roads in and around Keinton Mandeville and asked why no prior notice had been given.  First Bus routes were a particular problem and school children were involved.  The Clerk was asked to investigate.
Action 11/1/07.7 – Clerk.  To investigate Lack of Information on Road Closures.
Item Fourteen
Information Items from the Clerk
36.
Parishes Information Bulletin.  The next Parish Forum Meeting was postponed until 
23 Jan 07 at 7.00pm in Shepton Mallet.  The Chairman sought volunteer[s] to attend and would discuss this with councillors.
37.
Unitary Authority Status.  The Clerk issued a letter from the Chief Executive of SCC explaining the process being undertaken by SCC in response to the Government’s invitation to streamline second and third tier councils.  The outcome is not yet certain, might influence District Council election dates and in any event a consultation period will occur after a business case is [or is not] approved by the Department for Communities and Local Government.  A further announcement is not expected until March.
Item Fifteen
Date of the Next Meeting
38.
The next meeting will be on 1 Feb 07 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
39.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.55pm.
SIGNED   [image: image1.jpg]


Date  1 February 2007.
Shirley Slade, Chairman, Baltonsborough Parish Council
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